
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 29th June 2010

at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllrs Ian Spiers, Sonja Lee,  Ann Roe, Roy Ottley, and David Smith, David Robinson and Ron Davis (arrived at 9.25pm).
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 10 members of the public

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies has been received from Cllr John Brookes. The following councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests: Cllr Davis: re Rooftop Housing Group; Cllr Lee: School Governors; Parochial Church Council
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 11th May 2010 to be confirmed and signed

Acceptance of the Minutes of the meeting of the 11th May 2010 was proposed by Cllr Smith, seconded by Cllr Roe and agreed. 

3. Planning 

a) New applications

The following planning applications had been received and discussed by the Planning Committee:

W/10/00748/PN Avonside, Upton Road, Defford

Proposal: Replacement barn



Planning Committee: No objection


W/10/01289/PP 5 Lower Drive, Besford Court


Proposal: Single storey rear extension


Planning Committee: No objection


W/10/01351/PP Evermore (formerly Pen-y-Bryn), Church Lane, Defford

Proposal: Extensions; replacement garage

Planning Committee: No objection

b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/10/00748/PN   Avonside, Upton Road, Defford:


Permitted

W/10/00316/PN   Church Room, St James' Church, Defford

Permitted

W/10/00349/CU   Crabbe Tree Farm, Besford Rd, Wadborough
Withdrawn

W/10/00746/PN   Land to rear of Car Park, Harpley Rd, Defford
Permitted

W/10/00837/PP   The Chase, Church Lane, Defford


Permitted

Further to previous discussions about planning applications concerning the Old Railway Yard, it was reported that landscaping schemes could not be enforced after more than 5 years, so there was no way of compelling the owners of the yard to plant trees or hedges to screen the lorries from view. It was suggested that the owner be contacted to ask if he would be prepared to screen the site in this way regardless. 
4. Finance

a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £540 were approved for payment:

· LA Garden Services

Grass-cutting May ‘10
· LA Garden Services

Grass-cutting June ‘10


· Defford Village Hall

Hall hire 29/6/10

b) To approve the accounts for 2009/10

Cllr Smith proposed approval of the accounts for 2009/10, seconded by Cllr Lee and agreed. 
c) To approve the Annual Return for 2008/09

Cllr Smith proposed approval of the Annual Return for 2008/09, seconded by Cllr Lee and agreed. 

d) To approve the Annual Return for 2009/10

Cllr Smith proposed approval of the Annual Return for 2009/10, seconded by Cllr Lee and agreed. 

e) To discuss election costs

An election has been requested to fill the vacancy on the Parish Council left by the resignation of Cllr Neath. In the event of more than one candidate being nominated, an election will be held on the 29th July. The cost for this would be approximately £1000. The Parish Council could choose whether poll cards should be sent to all households (estimated £500) or letters (estimated £90). Cllr Smith proposed that in the event of an election, letters should be sent to householders. Seconded Cllr Ottley and agreed. 
5. Maintenance of Open Spaces

i. Enquiries have been made into whether the footpaths across what used to be Defford Common could be brought back into use again. Defford Common was requisitioned by the Government during the Second World War for use as an airfield and as a result,  all of the footpaths leading across it were permanently  stopped up. There are currently no common rights over the area. It is not a registered common as it was not registered under the 1965 Act.  The Open Spaces Society have been contacted and they can investigate whether the Common can be reinstated but the land would still have to be purchased back from the current owners. The Council decided that the possibility of a new path would be investigated. Maps of the area to be brought to the next meeting. 
ii. The notice boards have been made and the contractor is in the process of confirming the lettering and logos on the central panel. 

iii. The alleyway between Hill View and Harpley Road has still not been cut back. The County Council have decided to cut the hedge themselves and this should take place within four weeks. 

6. To agree the Calendar of future meetings for the year 

The following Tuesdays were set for future meetings: 3rd August 2010, 14th September 2010, 26th October 2010, 14th December 2010, 25th January 2011, 8th March 2011, 29th March 2011 (Annual Parish Meeting), 19th April 2011 and 31st May (Annual Meeting of the Parish Council also known as AGM). 
7. To appoint an additional bank signatory 

An additional bank signatory was required due to the resignation of Cllr Neath (see item 11c ii). Cllr Lee agreed to perform this role. All existing signatories indicated that they were happy to continue. 

8. To discuss the replacement of the litter bin outside Defford & Besford First School

The litter bin outside the First School in Hill View has been badly damaged by a vehicle. Wychavon District Council have quoted £95 + £20 fitting + VAT to replace it. Cllr Smith proposed that the quotation be accepted, seconded by Cllr Ottley and agreed. 
9. To discuss the replacement of the Notice Board at Besford

Prices for a replacement notice board at Besford have been obtained as follows:

· Notice board to display 4 sheets of A4:
£423

· Notice board to display 6 sheets of A4:
£468

Cllr Robinson suggested that the vicar be asked if the Parish Council could share the current Church notice board at Besford. It was agreed that the question be asked. 

10. To consider the creation of a Parish Plan and the formation of a Working Party of Councillors and Villagers

Cllr Lee said that at present the villages lack amenities for young and old and that a Parish Plan is a way for residents to put forward ideas as to what they would like to see in their Parish. The plan should reflect the views of all sections of the community and look towards providing amenities that members of the community feel are lacking from their villages. The plan would identity local problems and give the community a voice in how it envisages developing in the future. 
Cllr Davis noted that if the Parish Plan was to include a section on planning then certain key people would need to be consulted particularly landowners. 
Cllr Lee put forward a proposal that a Working Party be formed with a view to creating a Parish Plan. It was agreed that the Parish Council would support the proposal and that notices be placed inviting volunteers for the Working Party.  
11. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

CCllr Hardman reported that the County Council have been told to expect a reduction of 25% in Government funding over the next four years. However, the Council’s reserves are good and it is in a better position than some of the neighbouring District Councils. There are likely to be redundancies. The Council hopes to achieve a reduction in staff numbers by natural wastage (i.e. retirements, resignations etc) but some redundancies may be inevitable. 

Due to budget constraints, Upper Street resurfacing will now not take place although work has been done to areas of the Upton Road. CCllr Hardman reported that the County Council’s road maintenance budget had been all but spent on repairs to road surfaces due to the particularly harsh winter.  He added that many of the County Council’s functions had a higher priority than the highways, such as child protection and care of the elderly and, as such, available funding would be spent more readily in these areas than on the maintenance of the roads. 
CCllr Hardman was informed that the repairs to the road surface in Harpley Road became soft  and sticky in hot weather. It was suggested that the materials used by the contractor were of inferior quality. CCllr Hardman replied that the County Council could spread sand on the surface.  
CCllr Hardman assured the Parish Council that he would continue to work on behalf of the rural community, observing that there had been a lot of investment in the last few years in solely urban areas. 

Cllr Davis informed CCllr Hardman that the tarmac around a recently repaired drain in Upper Street is broken and is falling into the drain. CCllr Hardman asked for the location of the drain to be emailed to him to follow up. 
Cllr Spiers asked if damaged railings between Defford and Strensham could be repaired as part of the railing has now fallen into the brook. CCllr Hardman asked for the location of the railings to be emailed to him to follow up. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Dist. Cllr Davis reported that the District Council will also experience 25% cuts over 4 years although reductions in expenditure have been made over the last 2 years already. Savings have been made by not recruiting to fill vacancies unless a definite need can be demonstrated. In addition, a reduced number of planning applications has caused a drop in revenue, although the number of application has recently increased. 

Uncertainty over the future of the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy for housing has resulted in applications for large developments being consistently refused across the region.  

Dist. Cllr Davis reported that council tax will be kept at the same level for 2 years. 

(c)  Parish Councillors

i. The Council welcomed Cllr David Robinson, who was co-opted as a new councillor at the meeting on the 11th May.   

ii. A letter had been received from Cllr Richard Neath resigning his position on the Parish Council for personal reasons. Cllr Spiers paid tribute to Cllr Neath’s longstanding contribution to the Parish Council and wished him well for the future. 
iii. Cllrs Ottley, Smith and Lee expressed concern that the invoice from Hallmarks remained unpaid. 
12. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

i. A letter has been received from the County Council asking the Parish Council to outline their winter gritting requirements for Defford and Besford. 
ii. Details of a rural play grant initiative have been received from the District Council which invites village organisations to apply for grants for play equipment. 

iii. The 5 page summary from Worcestershire County Council regarding Worcestershire Waste Core Strategy has been received. 

13. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed at Tuesday 3rd August 2010 at 7.45pm. 
Public Questions 
i. A parishioner reported that the hedge in the car park needs cutting and that there is a dead tree that needs removing. Cllr Spiers said that it would be dealt with in the very near future. 
ii. A parishioner reported that the road surface at the junctions of Church Lane and Hill View with Harpley Road was in a very poor state. 
iii. David Wakefield of the Village Hall Management Committee informed the Council that invitations to tender for the new Village Hall had been recently sent out. 

The meeting was closed at 10.10pm
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